Advisory Council Minutes 2010 -- 1

Minutes

Department of Psychology Advisory Council

October 15, 2010
Members Present: Milt Ahlerich, Gail Antenen, Mitchell Brigell, Kelly Burke, Susan Burns, Bill Deeds, Paul Detrick, Mike Dougherty, Amy Gross, John Hill, Sandi McCoy, Fred Sanborn, Kenneth Sewell, Rebecca Suroff, Molly White, and Jim Wright.

Others present: Ron Downey, Damon Fairchild, Jerry Frieman, and Jim Shanteau.

Dean Brian Spooner provided the welcome to the members of the Advisory Council. He provided a detailed accounting of the state of the college in terms of its teaching, research, and service missions and a summary of its current fiscal situation. Attached is a brief summary of his remarks as well as a PowerPoint presentation.

Ken opened the meeting and asked for a motion to approve the agenda. The motion passed unanimously.

Jerry provided a departmental review. Points covered included the following:

· He noted three things people might not know about the Department of Psychology (see the attached Fact Sheet).

· First, our 25-year involvement with the Army Research Institute for the Behavioral and Social Sciences (ARI) and the Center for Army Leadership (CAL). Our graduate students have been hired as interns almost every year. The senior person for CAL and now ARI is a KSU Ph.D., and one of the staff serves as an adjunct faculty member for us.

· Second, we have a distance Master’s program in I/O and we are working to establishing a dual degree program in I/O in Turkey.

· Third, we have a great undergraduate student research program. From 2004 to November of 2009 they co-authored 96 conference presentations. Nineteen students participated in our Annual Undergraduate Research Convocation in 2010.

· In the Fact Sheet, Jerry noted that the department has 15.5 full-time equivalent faculty members. They are spread roughly equally over the four core areas of Applied Cognitive/Human Factors, Behavioral Neuroscience/Animal Behavior, Industrial/Organizational, and Social/Personality.

· Finally, Jerry provided some brief statistics about the degrees offered by the department, student credit hours (SCH) generated, and employment of our graduates. He noted that, within the college, we are 2nd in the number of undergraduate students, 2nd in the number of graduate students, and 3rd in the number of SCH generated.

· Jerry noted that this last year Dr. Don Saucier (a faculty member in Social/Personality area) received two teaching awards.

· Jerry also noted the establishment of the Doreen Shanteau Undergraduate Research Award in Psychology.  This award provides financial assistance to outstanding undergraduate researchers enrolled in the Department of Psychology.

· Jerry noted that the department is working on a proposal for a K-State Developmental Assessment Center. This is in response to the University’s request to identify ways for the university to increase external funding avenues. He said that Dr. Culbertson is the lead person on this proposal.  The proposal would provide a source of training and funding for graduate students. Kelly noted that Payless ShoeSource used assessment centers to identify and develop: 1) leadership skills; 2) cognitive development; and 3) assessment, and to test for behavioral/skill levels. Payless ShoeSource used the results to develop and identify emergent talent. They used the assessment center at the Center for Creative Leadership, but expenses were too large and prohibitive in the current economic environment. She noted that no one offers such a program between St. Louis and Denver. It was asked if a new faculty member was needed in I/O. Jerry noted that the next hire has been directed at this area. Jerry noted that a course on assessment centers will be offered in the fall semester of 2011.

· Jerry noted the need for courses at the Olathe campus. The department has been asked to offer Organizational Psychology there. He noted that it may be possible to use the MIOP course to fill this need. However, on-campus courses are wanted. Part of the problem is that all I/O faculty members are busy with main campus programs. Mike asked about the possibilities for a post-doc for I/O students. Ron noted that I/O students typically are hired directly into both academic and industrial jobs and internships are generally not needed. Amy noted that many K-State I/O Ph.D.s work in the Kansas City area. Jim Shanteau noted that, given the many programs in the US, this might be a difficult market to enter.

· Jerry briefly talked about the dual degree program in Turkey. He noted that Nebi and Canan Sumer (Ph.D.s from the department) are the contacts in Turkey. President Schulz has signed a memorandum of understanding to study the potential for this program. This would be the department’s first dual degree program. Ken asked about the value of international programs. Kelly noted that Payless ShoeSource is now international. John noted that Turner Cable is also international. Mitch said that he works for an international firm (Swiss). Mike noted the limited international faculty members within the department. Jerry said there is one international member.

· Jerry indicated that we have identified two program priorities: Health Psychology and Applied Cognitive.

· Jerry provided brief backgrounds on Drs. Brase, Culbertson, Kirkpatrick, McDaniel, and Palmatier.

· Jerry said he is trying to get the administration’s attention during hard economic times. The department gave back $25,000 in other operating expenses in the call for budget reductions in the spring 2010 and all of it for the current fiscal year. (The Dean put $1 back in our operating expense account to keep it open.) Also, last year Jerry donated 10% of his salary to the department and Jim Shanteau went to 9 tenths appointment to meet the required reductions. Ken asked what percentage of grants overhead funds goes to the department. Jerry said we get 30% of the overhead funds and one-half of that goes to the faculty member for their use (e.g., travel, equipment, student support, etc.). Jim Shanteau noted that at the University of Kansas, 95% of overhead funding goes to central administration. Jerry said that we were able to keep the same number of GTAs as last year. Ron noted that the department is able to find support for almost all of its students either in the department or in other campus departments/offices. Jim Shanteau noted that his goal is to fully support all graduate students within the department. Damon asked what percentage of the incoming graduate students the department currently supports? Jerry said 50%. Jerry briefly noted the new recruitment process for graduate students, which includes among other things an on-campus visit early in the spring semester (this is before the final deadline students have to make a decision). Ron noted that this is a new process. Jerry explained the different salary structure for GTAs versus GRAs. Since GRAs do not receive a tuition waiver, their salaries are higher to offset this difference. Jim Shanteau, a University Distinguished Professor (UDP), noted that one of the UDP’s goals is to significantly increase GTAs’ and GRAs’ salaries. Mike said that the University of Maryland has lost funding for GTAs to teach courses and the psychology department also has no operating funds. Jerry described the system for graduate students teaching courses through the Division of Continuing (DCE). Individuals teaching DCE courses are paid by the number of students enrolled in the courses. Psychology graduate students teaching DCE courses are paid by enrollments up to 17 students. When there are more than 17 students enrolled, the further funds are paid to the department. These funds are used to help support graduate student travel.

· Gail gave a brief summary of last year’s efforts by the fund raising committee. Members of this committee include Gail, Paul, Bill, Amy, and Ken. Gail indicated that a letter to psychology alumni needs to go out no later than January 27th. Gail noted that 100% of the faulty have contributed funds to the Foundation. An appeal letter needs to go out to council members (March 2011) and an article for the PSYTALK drafted by April 2011. Efforts need to be developed to match graduate students with council members and match faculty members with alumni for fund raising efforts. Jim Shanteau said the council needs to include emeritus faculty in our efforts. Mike noted that we need to make use of Facebook, Jerry said we are planning on doing this. Amy said the fund raising committee had discussed this. Ron noted that he and Jenny Lucus (an alum) have used Facebook for setting up a dinner for I/O students at the SIOP conference. Damon noted that the Foundation is also thinking about using Facebook. Jerry noted that the new VP for Communications has also been talking about Facebook. John said that web sites are important but that we need interactions with people, not just information. Ken noted that it is important to include graduates in the development of web pages. Kelly said that web pages are about building relationships and asked if a survey might be in order. Mike said that the University of Maryland in using “Hot Topics” as part of their development of connections. Amy indicated that the attached Fact Sheet was great. Ken said we need to have a simple way to update the web sites. John indicated that this could be a great way to involve students. Mike asked if there was a link for people making a donation. Jerry said there is, but it takes several steps to get there. Milt asked if there was information on the web site about the budget situation. Jerry said no, since he was afraid that this would look like whining. Milt said we should identify successful graduates.

· Damon gave a brief PowerPoint presentation on the Foundation’s fund raising efforts (see attachment). Lori Rogge, Associate Director of Gift Planning from the Foundation, joined him in the presentation. Laura gave a brief presentation on deferred planned giving (see attached handout). Jim Shanteau asked if there was a list of donors over the years. Damon said yes, it could be done. Jim Shanteau also gave a brief explanation about why he had established a fund in his wife’s name, indicating that his work with under-graduate students in research had been important to his work. Ron talked about the efforts underway to raise funds in Dr. Rappoport’s name to renovate the entry room to the department. Ron is developing a list of friends and past students of Rappoport and will send them a letter asking for funds to carry out the renovations.

· Ken gave a brief presentation on the survey he had conducted on departmental web use by council members. He indicated he would e-mail council members copies of the PowerPoint presentation (see attachment). The following points were made: the site needs to be interactive (e.g., members can post information like job opportunities); there needs to be more information about the council members and the council’s activities; we need to clearly define the purpose and intended audiences of the site; and the site needs to have clear links to other important information in the department’s site (e.g., how to make a donation).

· We split into three groups to discuss (during lunch) the department’s upcoming 60th anniversary celebration (2011). The groups were: 1) agenda ideas and events, 2) ideas for greater involvement of undergraduate students, and 3) ideas for greater involvement of graduate students. Each group provided a brief report on themes that emerged during their discussions (see attached document). A set of common themes was compiled by Ron and included the following points: 

1. The best time for the celebration would be in the fall of 2011. The sooner the date is set, the better.

2. Establish a Facebook page as a method of interactive communication with all groups: faculty, staff, current and past undergraduate and graduate students, and friends.

3. Have current students involved by giving presentations.

4. Have interactive events (e.g., Buffardi Ball, timeline poster, etc.).

5. Arrange memorial events for faculty and students who are deceased.

6. Group some events and communication based on time or discipline cohorts.

7. Have poster sessions of various types.

8. Have a historical activity based on past events.

9. Make use of media outlets (e.g., K-Stater Alumni Magazine, Media Services, etc.) to advertise the celebration.

There were many other excellent ideas identified by the groups. These nine seemed to be the common themes over two or more of the groups.

· The council discussed new members for the council (see attached list). In addition, three additional individuals (Lincea Ruth and Rebekah Scalia) were identified as possible members. The council voted to offer all these individuals membership on the council.

· John Hill was nominated by Amy to be council chair. The council voted by acclamation for John to be the next chair.

· There was a discussion of fall 2011 agenda items. It was agreed that the council meeting for 2011 be done concurrently with the department’s 60th celebration. Given this decision, the council meeting needs to be brief (focus on items 11 to 15 on the current agenda). This meeting should not be before or after the celebration, but should happen during the event. A possibility would be a breakfast or lunch during the celebration.

· The meeting was adjourned at 3:50. New council members were invited by Jerry to participate in a tour of Bluemont Hall at 4:00 pm.  Council members were reminded of the dinner at 6:00 pm.

